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Beck's Game
Series 1 : Part 4
Lancaster Gate

FOUR MONTHS LATER

HYDE PARK CORNER

The Piccadills sat silently allowing their chief the time to pause for effect,  it  was probably
longer than she needed. The room felt a little too small to fit everyone in, especially now the
long empty Arnos Grove had been taken,  but it  was better to have meetings here than at
Ostereley, the chief's own station.
 The Piccadill Chief looked around the room, some long term Players alongside those newer,
but she knew they were all getting uncomfortable with the current situation and something
needed to be done.
 'The King does things his way. I have asked many times why we are the only tribe still to be
discounted from blame. We all know the Victorians did it, but they get off it seems. He has yet
to answer me.'
 'It's not good enough.' The speaker was Vivian, a woman who had been a Player for about five
years,  like  all  the  others  she  wore  a  Jacobean  collar.  'How are  we  supposed  to  be  taken
seriously? I know he's the King but there should be some other authority we could go to for
unfair treatment.'
 'What can I say?' The Chief shrugged her shoulders. 'There is nothing we can do. I'm guessing
that he is under pressure from the Government. He's trying to hide the fact he has no real idea
how to prove the real culprits and so picked us to take the hit.'
 'But why not just do this to the Victorians?' This was Fifi, the newest Player and now holder of
Arnos Grove.
 'I reckon he's scared of them.' This was Oliver, one of the longer term members of the tribe.
He turned to Fifi. 'He used to be the Chief of their tribe and when the original King abdicated
and he ascended they thought they were going to get special treatment. Instead he was harder
on them than the rest of us and rumours of a mutiny come up every now and again. So now he
has to back-peddle; hence he discounted them early. That's what I reckon.'
 'Every time I have requested to see him I've been fobbed off for want of a better expression,
just like when I push him about why it's taking so long to get a replacement for Brendon. All I
can do is keep trying.' The Piccadilly Chieftain paused in the hope that this would be the end of
the matter. 'Incidently, despite the ongoing issues, your raids are still doing well although you
could do a bit more in defending your own siphons. I believe we are still the only tribe outside
of Jubilee who know about the retirement at Canary Wharf. It's a balance to take advantage of
that and not draw attention to it, the Jubilees will do their best to make sure the news doesn't
travel and we need to do the same.'
 'What happened?' Vivian asked.
 'I don't know, it feels a bit different to usual. But it's making us good money. I'm sure they may
fill it internally and release another token but that takes time and approval from the King. He'd
give it, but as we know he's pretending to be too busy.'
 There was a mummer from around the room and the Chieftain allowed it for a few moments.
She looked at her watch, 'Ok I think that's enough. You can go. Fifi  can I just have a quick
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word?'
 The other tribe members slowly left, chatting amongst themselves. When there was just her
and Fifi in the room she shut the door. 'So how's it going? It's been four months and you seem
to have settled in well.'
 Fifi nodded. 'Yes it's been good overall. I mean it's a massive change in my life, but I'm glad.
My friends are hassling me less and less. But now I've had two paydays it's enough to just walk
in a buy a place with cash. I never thought I'd own property.'
 'Your timing for the first one couldn't have been better, and I'm pleased to say you did prove
your worth over the last period.' Compliments over, it was bushiness now. 'So have you been
asked any more about the treasure?'
 'From Sophie?' Fifi raised her eyebrows. 'No I'm not really talking to her any more, she's gone
a bit weird to be honest.'
 'She's not been snooping around your station?'
 'Not for a few months. I've told her to drop it loads, but I think she's got some new friends
who are feeding her strange ideas. I don't think it's good for her, but she won't listen to me.'
 'Could you do a bit of snooping yourself? Find out who these friends of hers are?'
 Fifi shook her head. 'As I said we're barely talking at the moment. I'm not going to be the first
to apologise.'
 'How would she react if I sent Boudicca in?'
 Fifi stopped to think. 'Dunno, she seems more determined now she's got these new friends.
But I mean does it matter? There isn't any treasure at Arnos Grove. It certainly wasn't in the
passimeter.'
 'Well you did almost destroy it.'
 'I  just broke it a bit investigating. I was curious. I thought I would be in so much trouble.
Anyway there's nothing there, I should know, right?'
 'My authority on the subject is greater than yours. No there isn't. She works at Lancaster Gate
right?'
 'Yeah.' 
 'Could you engineer a way to see her? Go with Boudicca so she can see what she looks like.'
 'I told you I'm not going to apologies-'
 'You don't have to mean it. Think about what you've gained from this game. What you will still
gain the longer you play. Isn't a little white lie every now and then worth it?'
 Fifi went to say something but stopped to consider. 'I suppose you're right. When do I have to
do this?'
 The Chief started to head to the door. If Boudicca is still around you can make arrangements
and do it tomorrow. She's on the early shift.'
 'If you know that why can't you do it?'
 'Because I'm the Chief.' With that she nodded to the door. 'Now let's go.'

PHONE CONVERSATION

Male Voice: There is no point in trying to deflect the issue. I need answers and to have this
wrapped up before the election. I need the public to not be thinking I, we, are incapable of
getting to the bottom of this, when it's actually you who is failing.

The King: With respect your career is gloriously irrelevant. I need to do this properly and I
need to do it my way.

Male Voice: Look we gave you enough rope-
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The King: You don't give me anything at all. I'm not answerable to you. I don't need to update
you or provide explanations for my methods.

Male Voice: No, but the Farm are answerable to my people in certain ways and as they have,
how shall we put this?, an influence on you; it's best not to push us too far. Your predecessor
insisted on doing things his way and that's why you are ruling now, don't forget this.

The King: We both know that's not the way it went. In politics people come and go, in royalty
they are there for life. The Farm will also always be here. You however will be a has-been in a
few years' time, a name on a list for historians to debate about. I talk to you out of courtesy, I
wouldn't mistake that for subservience or weakness if I were you. As you said the election is
coming up and you want this resolved as it may have an effect. Who holds the cards here?

THE WAREHOUSE, PERIVALE

Rhys was nodding off. Sat sprawled in a big reclining chair with a glass of expensive whisky
and trying to concentrate on the image on the massive screen in front of him and the device in
his hands. 
 'I think I need to go to bed,' he muttered as he nearly crashed the virtual car he was racing.
 'Is  that  why I'm thrashing you?'  Neil  laughed.  'Nope,  I've  thrashed you every time we've
played.'
 'Whatever.' Rhys stood up. 'Just remember it's my box, I can ban you for practising behind my
back.'
 'And it's my warehouse and I can ban you from entering.'
 Rhys put the controller down. 'Again, whatever.'
 Neil took a sip of his drink. 'Needed me when you didn't have the cash to splash.'
 'Begged me to stay when I said I'd move out.'
 '”Begged” is a little strong.'
 'I know, it was.'
 'Yeah as you say “Whatever”.'
 Rhys headed to the door. 'Look I'm seriously going to bed. We should never have got into the
habit of this after the bank. Four nights in and I'm wrecked.'
 'Old man. Or is it all that time you spend hanging round Lancaster Gate harassing Sophie?'
 'She invites me.' Rhys drained his glass. 'She's on the early shift tomorrow. We're meeting up
for lunch. Come and join us if you want.'
 Neil paused. 'You paying? You've been drinking my whisky all evening, yeah you can buy me
lunch. I've got to see a man about an old Mini Cooper in Shadwell in the morning but I can
come after that, should be finished in time.'
 'You're Guardians are going to start wondering where you are,  and if  you're still  playing.
They're going to start demanding a pay rise.'
 Neil shrugged. 'They can demand what they want. It's like an owner of a business. I don't sit
on the check outs. I'm off stealing from other peoples... ok rubbish analogy, but you get the
point. You're too easy on yours, going and checking on them at rush hour.'
 'They're still new-ish. I just want keep an eye on things, check they are ok. They are actually a
nice bunch of people. I took them all out for meal after the last payday. Jim's great on karaoke.'
Rhys stretched. 'Well if I don't see you first thing, I'll meet you at her station at one.'
 As Rhys left the room, one of the former offices, and headed to what he now considered his
bedroom he realise he was still holding the whisky glass. He'd put it back later. It was an odd
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life, not one he'd ever dreamt off when he came down to the big smoke. Considering how it all
started, it was mad when he thought of where he was now, only two paydays in and he had
more money than he knew what to do with. Neil had proved to be a good friend. In fact the
whole tribe, of which he was at first fearful of joining, had proved to be, on the whole, far
better than what he was picking up was the truth about the Victorians, or in fact most of the
other tribes. He had landed on his feet, even if he hadn't realised it when he was so distressed
back on his first day, which seemed a lifetime ago.

PICCADILLY LINE TRAIN (BETWEEN GREEN PARK AND PICCADILLY CIRCUS)

Boudicca leant against the support pole and and stared out the window as the train rattled
through the darkness of the tunnels.
 'Does that woman think I've got nothing better to do than run around on errands for her?'
 Fifi  held the next pole.  Even though they were at their end of the carriage with no other
passengers, Boudicca had chosen to stand making Fifi feel she had to as well. 'Don't ask me,
I'm not exactly thrilled about it either.
 'And it's at Lancaster Gate, do you know what weirdo holds that station?' Boudicca let out a
deep sigh. 'It's not as if I can even raid it whilst I'm there, a big waste of time.'
 A voice filled the carriage. 'The next station is Piccadilly Circus, that's Piccadilly Circus. This is
a Piccadilly Line train to Cockfosters.'
 'What is the deal with this treasure?' Fifi decided to sit as it was going to be a while before
Wood Green.
 'I don't know,' Boudicca shrugged. 'Just a myth. Why waste time on it? I mean if there was
something hidden there someone else would have got to it by now. You hear rumours all the
time of various strange things. But I mean I think the Game is strange enough for an outsider,
why can't we be satisfied with being the conspiracy?'
 'I still don't know why I have to wear this stupid thing.' Fifi pulled at her collar.
 'I do think that's a good thing. We're the only tribe brave enough to identify ourselves. I mean
it shows we're not scared of the others. We'll come and raid you and not be shy about it. The
others,  they hide  in  the  shadows  hoping  no  one  will  recognise  them,  like  that's  going  to
happen. Beside it's a tactic that has benefits, train the enemy to think only one way and look
for only one thing. '
 The train slowed and the lights and then the platform slid into view. When it stopped a few
passengers got off and a few more boarded at the other end of the carriage. The door slid shut
and then it started off again.
 'The next station is Leicester Square, that's Leicester Square. This is a Piccadilly Line train to
Cockfosters.'
 'So why is the Chief so interested in Sophie?' Fifi asked.
 'Worried for your friend?'
 'Goodness no,' Fifi shook her head. 'I'm not really talking to her to be honest. She's got in with
these other people and dropped me. When I try to talk to her all she wants to know about is
this treasure.'
 'Well think about it then,' Boudicca grabbed on to the pole a little harder as the train bumped.
'These people are obviously Players. I'm guessing Centrals as she works on that line. From
what I can tell they lack courage and they've told her about this mythical gold or whatever it is.
Although why a bunch of Centrals are hanging round with a GeeYou I've no idea. But they
seem to think that it's at Arnos Grove because of the history of the station and the fact that it
was free for so long. As it is I don't get the thinking behind what was there; who hides the
token for a station at the actual station? Sometimes I wonder what the King is up to.'
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 'Well  if  they hadn't I'd not be playing,'  Fife  answered.  'But I  think the old Guardians had
something to  do  with  that.  I  thought  I  was  in  real  trouble,  they drag  me  off  somewhere
overnight, tell me about the Game and then frog marched me down to The Palace before I
knew what was happening. I think they just wanted the extra cash. Obviously they didn't think
TFL were paying them enough.'
 It took a moment for Bouddica to respond, almost as if she wasn't really listening. 'And now
we have you.'
 'Yes. I don't regret it though.'
 The next station appeared and the train slowed once more. They waited until the doors shut
once more after an exchange of people.
 'The next station is Covent Garden, that's Covent Garden. This is a Piccadilly Line train to
Cockfosters.'
 'So you're saying my fortune will come by playing and not because of some jewels hidden in
the passimeter?'
 'Looks that way.'  Boudicca relaxed her grip of the pole.  'Next station is mine.  I'll  see you
tomorrow.'
 Fifi nodded as she watched her tribe mate wander off to stand by the doors.

MAJOR ROAD, BERMONDSEY

Rhys waited on the corner of Major Road and Jamaica Road, and tried to look like he was
interested in the small shop. Still relativity new he had the advantage of not being recognised
if any other Players and Guardians were about, although of course he knew that just as his
tribe communicated so did the others and any new Player, when discovered, would have their
information circulated to everyone. But for the moment he hoped that if  he kept his head
down he'd not be identified.
 A double decker bus was coming down the road, taking the opportunity of shelter he tried to
make it up the Major Road as inconspicuously as possible. The siphon room, so he had been
informed,  was behind two metal  doors  at  the  back of  the  building.  He found them easily
enough and trying to look like he was meant to he forced entrance with his lock picking tool. It
clicked and he opened the door just wide enough to allow him inside. Sliding in the gap he saw
further along another door that must be the siphon room.
 Pushing the main doors closed behind him with his foot he felt for his token in his pocket. The
trick he had gathered was to pick a station that he didn't hear a lot about, wait outside during
rush hour and then for a bit after to see if if any other Player was about. If it looked clear then
he could go for it. There certainly didn't seem to be anyone looking like they intended a raid
here, his first trip south of the river; this should be fairly easy, which is what he wanted as he
had to meet Sophie at one.
 With the doors closed the light dimmed, as the only source was now through the slat work
behind him. Raids were often carried out in the dark, so along with the tool for picking locks
he made sure he always carried a torch.
 The beam of light was directed on the siphon room and he stepped forward, yes an easy raid,
that was until he felt a hand grab his shoulder.

EUSTON UNDERGROUND TICKET HALL

Boudicca was four steps ahead of her, this was reassuring. Fifi reached down to feel the the
outline of the token in her jean's pocket and smiled. She couldn't believe she, they, had pulled
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off a raid on Euston. There was going to be a good profit in this and as they had used her
token, this should increase her status in the tribe. Of course for the bigger stations you needed
at least two Players and as Boudicca was known to be a formidable force and as they had an
assignment together later, it had been worth trying.
 Boudicca had been on look out and would be there to deflect any attention, banking on the
fact that, as Fifi was relatively new and not wearing her piccadill, she might not be picked up. 
 They made sure that they were not to be seen together until they were a good distance away
from even the National Rail building.
 Fifi watched Boudicca get on the escalator up to the large entrance hall of the overground
building. There was still many people coming up from the Underground and she found herself
being pushed onwards, a little too close to her tribe mate. It didn't mater, no one was paying
attention.
 The slow rise of the crowded escalator allowed her to blend in somewhat and at the top, as
Boudicca turned to leave the building, she noticed the tall man in front of her immediately
turn  his  head,  alert  to  her  partner's  movements.  When  he  got  to  the  top  he  followed
Boudicca's path. Fifi, instead headed into the station and waited a few moments, just another
person hoping to go north.
 She looked up to the display, as if searching for her platform and time, taking the opportunity
for a quick glance around her to see if she too was being pursued. It seemed she was safe.
 Looking  at  her  watch for  effect  she  turned  and  went  to  meet  Boudicca  at  the  arranged
location.

BERMONDSEY SIPHON ROOM

Rhys tugged his left hand, there was give with the cuffs but not enough. It was a simple ploy
and  he  should  have  seen it.  He  gathered  he  was  now  at  the  stage  where  he  was  feeling
confident, but in reality still had a lot to learn; and not falling for tricks like this was one of
them.
 The Guardian had been standing just inside the metal doors, the fact he'd not checked behind
him meant  he  was unprepared.  The consequence was also  simple.  He'd  had his  left  hand
cuffed to a bracket he'd assumed had been fitted for just such a purpose. His pockets had been
emptied and his phone, torch, tools as well as his token had been taken just in case there was
any profit  on it  that  he'd  got  from earlier  raids,  fortunately there  hadn't  been and so his
possessions  had been dumped deliberately out of  reach somewhere on the  ground in the
darkness. He was grateful that was all it had been, he'd been told of some Guardians that liked
demonstrating their strength towards any raiders they'd caught and that wasn't the worst.
 Rhys was frustrated with himself. This was the first major fail from a raid he had had. There
had been times he'd lost his nerve, or had seen he'd been spotted and decided that discretion
was the better option, but this was the first time he'd fallen into enemy hands. Quite how long
he was going to be left there for, and what they were planning on doing, he had no idea. It was
good then that although it was clear he still had a lot to learn, he wasn't quite as naive as he
wanted them to believe. He tugged at the handcuff again to test what would happen if he fell.
There was nothing to lean his weight on so trying to lift his right foot up to where his right
hand could access his sock and keep his balance was an interesting challenge. Wobbling a
little, he managed the manoeuvrer and was able to reach a smaller version of his lock picking
tool he kept hidden. Even in the darkness he should just about be able to do this.
 Another sinister trick he'd learnt was, if captured pretend he was left handed, just in case this
situation  arose.  This  was  something  Neil  had  advised,  Neil  actually  was  left  handed  but
pretended, were possible, he wasn't. It gave a measure of surprise if needed. Although Rhys
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was right handed he'd attempted the same ruse and was delighted it had paid off, especially as
trying to programme his brain to allow him to override instinct when necessary had been a lot
of work.
 It was hard to see what he was doing but he felt for the key hole in the hand cuffs, it was at a
difficult angle on upper-side of the clasp. Twisting his body round to reach it he wobbled and
dropped the tool. He heard it clatter somewhere to his left but, with his hand attached so high
up there was no way he'd be able to reach it, even if he could see what he was doing.
 He controlled himself from letting out a groan of annoyance. There was nothing for it he'd
have to face the humiliation.
 Lifting his left leg up this time for access to his other sock he knew he had to get his back up
phone and call for help.

FAST FOOD RESTURANT, OXFORD STREET

Fifi had almost finished her lunch when she saw Boudicca, no longer wearing her collar, enter
the resturant.
 'He was not easy to shake off.'
 'What did you do?' Fifi put down her drink.
 'Probably best not to ask.'
 'Oh. Do you want anything?'
 Boudicca shook her head. 'We should be heading to Lancaster Gate.'
 Fifi looked at her watch. 'We've enough time.'

BERMONDSEY SIPHON ROOM

'You have to admit that is funny.' Neil shone his torch on the handcuffs binding his friend. 'Hold
still, will you?'
 'If you can try and do it with the minimum of mocking.'
 'Too much of an effort. You have to stop moving.'
 'It's called breathing.'
 'Well stop it.' Neil took a step back. 'Hang on let me get my pick. Hold this and don't drop it.'
He passed the torch to Rhys and in a few moments he felt the mechanism release his friend's
hand.
 'Thanks.'
 'Ok, get your stuff.' Neil pointed his torch around the room at where Rhys' various items had
been dropped.
 Now free Rhys did as he was told. 'Couldn't we just...?' he pointed to the siphon room further
inside.
 Neil sighed. 'Be quick, I'll stand guard. They will be coming back for you at some point, it's
fortunate I was still at Shadwell.'
 Rushing ahead Rhys broke into the siphon room and connected his token. He could see Neil
was pacing a little impatiently as he caught up with him.
 Not saying anything they exited the metal doors out on to the street and rushed towards the
main road. They managed to get to a bus stop just as one was coming passed and they jumped
on board and away from the area.
 Climbing to the top deck they threw themselves onto a couple of seats, there were only a few
other passengers.
 'What were you doing on the south side anyway?' Neil asked.
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 'I just fancied it. You said no one really ever comes down here so I thought it was worth a go.
Jubilee's safe you said.'
 'Apparently not so much for you.'
 'Yeah ok.'
 The bus stopped to let some more people on.
 'We'll get off at the next one,' Neil said.
 'Why is south of the river avoided?'
 Neil let out a sigh. 'Rumours, myths, superstitions and no concrete evidence. The Game has
been played so long it's hard to know where half of it all came from, but I do know there is a
truth to the fact only the Jubilee Line on the south can be raided. The Northerners drew a bad
lot there, but that's not our problem.' He looked at his phone for the time. 'Almost one, we'll be
late for Sophie.'
 The bus stopped once more.  'I've texted her to say we'll  be late,'  Rhys stood and started
climbing down the stairs.
 'Ok. You're already paying for lunch and the taxi, so you'll have a find something else to buy
me to thank me for the rescue; or to stop me telling everyone, I've not decided yet.'

HYDE PARK

A large group of tourists were walking annoyingly slowly ahead of Fifi and Boudicca.
 'We've got time, don't look so stressed.'
 Fifi nodded, easier said than done.
 They made it to the shallow steps and climbed down towards the park exit.
 'Right, let's try and make this look convincing,' Boudicca instructed.
 Fifi looked at her phone for the time and waited at the lights to cross the road.
 'I don't believe it.' Fifi pointed ahead of her to the pavement just outside the entrance of the
station when it came into view. 'That's her, that was too easy.'
 Boudicca looked in the direction indicated. 'Well let's go and say hello.'
 Sophie had her back to them as they approached and so Fifi  had to call  her name. When
Sophie turned a smile was quickly replaced with annoyance.
 'Oh hi,' was all she said.
 'Hi,' Fifi tried to sound like she meant it. 'We were just passing and I thought I'd see if you
were around.'
 'Did you? You know I've been promoted, it's not like I'm that accessible any more.'
 'Yeah sorry. This is Boudicca,' she pointed at the woman stood next to her.
 'Oh hi. Is that your real name?'
 Boudicca smiled. 'Yes; meaning it's my identity. No; as in it's not on my birth certificate.'
 'Oh, cool.'
 There was an awkward silence.
 'So I'm actually waiting for some friends, we're going to lunch.' Sophie waved her phone as if it
were proof.
 'Oh, ok.' Fifi really didn't know how to play this, it had been a while since they had spoken.
'Look I'm sorry about disappearing and all that-'
 'Are you really? You don't know how worried everyone was. Three days you were gone and
you still won't say where you were. Martin says you still haven't called him. It's been months
Fifi.'
 'Well I wasn't talking to Martin anyway.'
 'You owe him better than that.'
 'Look Sophie I just want everything to go back to how it was.'
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 Sophie paused for a moment. 'So do I, but you don't seem to understand what you did. We'd
called the police, there was a proper investigation. We were really scared for you. Then you
come back and act like it's nothing and at the same time just drop us all. You might have new
friends,' she deliberately did not indicate Boudicca, but your old friends are still important.'
 They moved out the way as a group of people pushed passed to enter the station. 'I'm not the
only one running off with new friends and not telling anyone.'
 Sophie looked a bit sheepish. 'Yeah ok, you've got a point there.'
 'Soph please. I came because I wanted to talk to you. I want to sort this out. It doesn't look like
these new friends of yours are coming. Can we just go for a coffee? There's a pub just up the
road...'

BAYSWATER ROAD

The taxi pulled over in the bus stop on the park side of the road and Neil and Rhys jumped out,
throwing a note at the driver.
 Slamming the door shut they watched it drive off and looked for a place to cross.
 'Oh,' Neil stopped. 'That's not good.'
 Rhys stopped too. 'What's not?'
 Neil indicated to the pavement just outside the station entrance. 'That's a couple of Piccadills
talking to Sophie. The tall one goes by the name of Boudicca, she's got a bit of a reputation.'
 'What do you mean?'
 'She holds Covent Garden and is normally wheeled out when they mean business.'
 'What do they want with Sophie? Are they raiding?'
 Neil shook his head. 'No, it seems they're talking to her. The other one's pointing, maybe they
want her to go off with them. We'd better intervene. It's a Central Line so if we get her inside
we're safe.'
 Despite the fact they weren't at the lights, Neil stepped out into the traffic.

It was the blaring of car horns that caught Sophie's attention. Everyone turned to see what the
commotion was. Neil was running across the road with Rhys following. She rolled her eyes.
They could have just sent an update text.
 Fifi and Boudicca had already started to walk off in the direction of the pub, but had also
stopped to see what was happening.  To be honest she was glad the lads had arrived.  She
hadn't really wanted to have a deep and meaningful with her erstwhile friend.
 They turned round to watch the path of the two young men as they rushed passed.
 'Wow you didn't need to risk-' started Sophie as Neil drew level.
 'Get inside,' he commanded.
 'What?'
 'Just get inside. I'll  explain later.'  With that he grabbed her arm and dragged her over the
threshold of the entrance just as Rhys arrived and went inside too.
 'Hey!' Sophie exclaimed but allowed herself to be led.
 The moment they were all  back on the station property Neil  relaxed. He looked up, both
Boudicca and her friend were outside watching them.
 'These are my friends-' started Sophie as if to explain.
 Neil tensed, so she knew them? It didn't matter, if Boudicca was involved it couldn't be good.
He positioned himself to block Sophie's view of the Piccadills and lowered his voice so only
she could hear. 'You need to trust me. I know the tall one, they mean trouble. You are safe
inside the station.'
 'Neil I have no idea what you are talking about. Will you get out of the way?'
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 'I need you to trust me. Look at them, they are scared to step inside and there is a long and
complicated reason for that.'
 Sophie looked up, it was true, they seemed nervous to cross the threshold. What had Fifi got
herself involved in?
 Neil seemed earnest and so did Rhys, even though he wasn't saying anything. In a split second
she made a decision. 'Another time,' she called to the women outside.
 'Rhys take Sophie further inside for a moment will you?'
 Rhys nodded and waved for Sophie to follow him. Still completely confused she found herself
doing so.

Neil remained just the other side of the threshold.
 'What exactly are you trying to do?'
 Boudicca kept eye contact. 'A raid, what do you think?'
 'At Lancaster Gate? Like I'll believe that.'
 'Sophie's my friend,' started the other one, she must be new, he'd not seen her before. 'I just
wanted to chat to her.'
 'Well seeing as that's an obvious change of story do you expect me to believe it?' Neil waved
the two away. 'Look this is our property. You know if you step inside we, and the Guardian's,
can get you. Whatever it is, you've failed. Code Red. Go away now, go away fast.'
 He waited until, after a moment of trying to intimidate him, they both turned and walked
away.

PHONE CONVERSATION

Malcolm: I can see them on the CCTV. Quick action from those two. Do you know why two
Piccadills and two Centrals have taken an interest in her? It's serious as one of the Piccadills is
Boudicca.

The King: That's an interesting development.

Malcolm: What do you want?

The King: You to do your job, watch her.

Malcolm: My job was to look after Old Joe.

The King: And because he doesn't do anything you had the time to look after her as well, that's
why she got the the job at your station. Keep me updated.

LANCASTER GATE STATION

'So is neither of you actually going to explain that scene just now?' Sophie had been led back
through  the  turnstiles  and  down  the  stairs.  Neil  was  in  front  of  her,  Rhys  stood  behind
accidentally blocking people as they tried to get to the platform resulting in a lot of mummers
as they pushed passed. 'And why we are going down to the platform?' she continued.
 'The further inside the safer you are,' Neil replied.
 'Safe from what? Fifi is, was, my friend.'
 Neil looked up as they descended. 'That's not the Fifi who disappeared a while back?'
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 'Yes. The one I thought you'd kidnapped.'
 Neil let out a snort and froze processing the new information. 'Well we know what happened
to her, the Piccadills got her.'
 'You've never properly explained your fear of these Piccadills... whatever they are.'
 'Ok, it seems you've been dragged into this more than I realised.'
 Neil leant against the wall as more people pushed their way passed. He looked to Rhys who
was also watching behind them, just in case.
 'Ok so what I'm about to say to you, you can not tell anyone, ok?'
 Sophie raised her eyebrows. 'Sure, why not?'

BAYSWATER ROAD

Boudicca hung up the phone. 'Ok back up is coming. We're to wait outside the station until
then-'
 'But they could just get on a train... I mean it's a train station.' Fifi interrupted.
 'No, they'll stay where they are. Lancaster Gate has a reputation that it's never raided, they
will feel safe. It seems we're about to break that unwritten rule... when the back up comes.'
 'What's so special about Sophie?'
 Boudicca shook her head. 'I've been asking the chief that. It's not your friend, it's what she
could have learnt about this treasure. It seems there is some truth to it after all.'

VOICEMAIL

“This is the Piccadill Chieftain. All available Players and Guardians are to get to Lancaster Gate
Station as quickly as possible. I'll send another message with your instructions for when you
get there. But with immediate effect, and only if you absolutely can not get there, everyone is
expected to go to the entrance of Lancaster Gate Station on the Bayswater Road. You need to
be there now. Get moving.'

LANCASTER GATE MANAGER'S OFFICE

Malcolm watched the screen of his computer closely. The CCTV showed the two Piccadills had
returned and were waiting just outside the entrance. He flicked to another image, in one of the
tunnels were the two Centrals and Sophie. What did they want with her?

LANCASTER GATE

'That's ridiculous,' Sophie exclaimed as Neil finished briefly explaining.
 'I think I said something similar when I was first told,' replied Rhys.
 'But I work here, I watch the cameras.'
 'Only on the platforms,' finished Neil.
 'So you are both these Players?'
 'Yes,' they said in unison.
 'Well it does explain why you have so much money to waste. I just thought you were two
privileged eccentric drop outs.'
 'But you hung out with us.' Rhys sounded a little hurt.
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 'Ok, two privileged eccentric drop outs with charm.'
 'I suppose that will do.'
 'To be honest I did know there was something strange with you two.'
 'The whole kidnapping thing... I've apologised for that.' Neil look uncomfortable. 'But you can
see it can all get a bit hardcore.'
 Sophie shrugged. 'So you're telling me when Fifi disappeared she'd found one of these token
things and what? It makes her vanish for three days?'
 'I can't explain that,' Neil replied. 'But somehow she ended up with a token for somewhere on
the Piccadilly Line and she's joined them.'
 'And that other woman, the tall one, she means me harm or something?'
 'I know her by reputation. Just because Boudicca walks away doesn't mean you've won or
she's given up.'
 'She was the first person who tried to raid my station when I took hold,' Rhys commented. 'I
thought I'd got rid of her.'
 Neil laughed. 'No offence but someone who ends up handcuffed to a wall so easily isn't much
of a challenge for Boudicca... she'd have you for lunch if she could be bothered.'
 'What's this?' Sophie asked. 'Actually you can tell me later. Look it's been a while now, we
should be safe. You mentioned lunch? I'm so hungry.' She pointed back up the stairs meaning
the outside.
 'Not  a  good  idea,'  Neil  stopped  her.  'This  is  our  soil,  if  they  come  here  they  have  a
disadvantage.  As  I  said  I'm sure  they  won't  give  up  so  easily,  I  bet  they're  still  up  there,
probably with more of them.'
 'Well let's just get on the train and go back to the warehouse...'
 'They've seen me with you. I don't know if they know about the warehouse, but if they do
they'll have people there. We're better off waiting here for a while.'
 'Look I don't really know what to believe, you could both be completely delusional as far as I
know. All I do know is that there's nowhere to get proper food here and I'm very hungry,' she
complained.
 'Actually I know of someone who might be able to help with both of our issues; the ultimate
Trog.'

LANCASTER GATE CONTROL ROOM

Bernice  busied herself  completing  the  paperwork for  the  morning shift  and notes  for  the
afternoon  Controllers.  Every  now  and  then  she  stopped  to  examine  the  monitors.  They
showed both platforms were currently empty of trains, but full of people.

LANCASTER GATE SIPHON ROOM

Neil waited outside the door for Rhys and Sophie to catch up.
 'This is just, what a cleaner's cupboard? Storage. The public aren't supposed to be here...'
 'It's fine,' Neil stopped her.
 'But if I'm caught down here with two members of the public, I'm not even working now...'
 'It's really fine.'
 Neil knocked on the door and waited for a moment. There was no reply. Neil knocked again.
 'He's not answering.'
 'He?' Sophie frowned.
 'Ok I'm going in.' Neil took out his lock picking tool and inserted it into the mechanism. After a
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moment he felt it release and he pushed the door.
 There was a scrambling inside.
 'It's ok Joe, we're Centrals. Neil from Perivale and Rhys from Greenford, we just need your
help, please.'
 Neil stepped up to the open door as a spear came flying out, just missing his right ear.

BAYSWATER ROAD

A  group  of  collared  figures  congregated  on  the  pavement  outside  the  station  entrance.
Members  of  the  public  were  both  wary  of  them,  and  intrigued,  other  than  those  who
complained about them blocking their way.
The Piccadill Chief stood making a note of them whilst on the phone. Nodding she hung up.
'Ok, she called. 'I've just had confirmation from Sam and Nathan, they and their Guardians are
in place. It's time to go in.'

LANCASTER GATE CONTROL ROOM

Bernice  watched  a  train  pull  in  on  the  eastbound  platform.  The  doors  opened  and  the
exchange of passengers took place.
 She held her gaze waiting for the doors to close and then the train to pull away. It didn't move.
 Odd. She checked her data, the next train was still three minutes away. She paused to see if the
current train was ready to depart. The doors closed but still no movement.
 The next train was two minutes away.
 On the westbound platform a train pulled into the station and the doors opened.
 Eastbound still no movement.
 Picking the phone Bernice sent a message to tell the driver of the next train eastbound to slow
down.
 The  one  on  the  westbound  platform  shut  its  doors.  Bernice  waited.  Surely  not  both
directions?
 Eastbound was still not moving.
 She told the following train to stop and await further orders. She informed the HQ General
Control Room.
 Westbound no movement either.
 She called up both pictures of the drive's cabins. Both drivers were unconscious.
 'Not again,' she muttered.
 Kicking her boxes out the way she rushed over to make more urgent phone calls.

LANCASTER GATE SIPHON ROOM

Neil raised his hands, Sophie and Rhys followed suit.
 'Joe, it's ok. We're Centrals.'
 Carefully he eased the door open further. 'Wait here,' he said to the others.
 Automatically he'd expected the room to be as gloomy as most siphon rooms, instead he saw
it was well lit.
 'Joe, I'm coming in. As I said I'm Neil I hold Perivale station. I am a friend.'
 Inside the room seemed a little bigger than the average siphon room, but they were placed in
various suitable locations so there was always a variance in size.
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 Opposite  him  was  an  over  stuffed  armchair  and  the  remains  of  several  items  of  food
packaging on the floor. He couldn't see anyone.
 'I've been playing the Game for several years now, Joe. I'm on your side.'
 Stepping inside he got passed the open door and felt himself being pushed back against the
wall. The long haired bearded older man was at his throat.
 'Joe!' was all Neil managed to say.
 Sophie shrieked and ran forward to help.
 Rhys grabbed hold of Sophie to stop her from going in.
 Neil tried to push his assailant away but it was like fighting a wild beast, in many ways. The
man was surprisingly strong, both in force and odour.
 Sophie had broken free of Rhys and had now grabbed the back of the man to try and pull him
away. Giving up trying to protect her Rhys joined in, but still they couldn't pull him off Neil.
 As they fought Neil felt the need for oxygen, oxygen he couldn't access at the moment.
 Rhys and Sophie continued to pull at the man but he managed to fight back and still not lose
his grip of Neil. Rhys fell to the floor and tried to get back up.
 'JOE!' a voice shouted into the room from outside.
 The man stopped fighting.
 'Joe put him down. It's ok,' the voice continued from outside.
 This time Joe did let go of Neil  who sank to the floor. Sophie let go of his back and Rhys
staggered to try and stand.
 In the entrance way was an older man.
 'Malcolm?' Sophie asked when she processed what had just happened.

LANCASTER GATE CONTROL ROOM

Once again the instruction from head office was to evacuate the platforms. Bernice sighed,
what was going on?

BAYSWATER ROAD

The Piccadill Chief nodded to Boudicca and, leading the rest of the tribe and their Guardians,
they crossed the threshold into the station.
 The GeeYous noticed this, but as the mass of people marched inside, by instinct they moved
out the way.
 Forcing their way through the turnstiles the group headed to the stairs.
The Piccadills swarmed through the tunnels and platforms, pushing the GeeYous out towards
the exits.
 'Get them all out of here. Make sure those three don't try and sneak out with them.' instructed
the Chief. 'When all the GeeYous are out, seal the doors.' She looked around her. 'They must be
in the siphon room. Best protected place in the Game they say.'

LANCASTER GATE SIPHON ROOM

'I'm sorry,' Joe sat in the armchair. The door to the siphon room was closed and Neil, Sophie,
Rhys and Malcolm stood in front of him. 'Only you can't be too careful these days.'
 The room itself was like no siphon room Neil had ever seen. It was furnished. As well as the
armchair there were bookcases full of volumes, several plastic storage boxes, a fridge, a table
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with a kettle and an assortment of cups and plates. In the corner on the floor was a mattress
and bedding. 
 'It's ok,' Neil managed to say, still rubbing his throat. 'Although I totally get why this station is
considered impregnable by the other tribes.' He nodded to Malcolm. 'Thank you.'
 'You should be more careful,'  Malcolm replied.  'Oh and here's  your spear,'  he said to Joe,
handing the object over. Joe took it and rubbed his finger across the tip. 'Glad I didn't get you
with that.'
 'So am I,' replied Neil.
 'Why is a man living in my station? And how come I didn't know about it?' started Sophie.
'Actually there's a lot of questions I currently have.' 
 'There probably is, but it can wait at the moment.' Malcolm nodded to Neil and Rhys. 'There is
a build up of Piccadills outside the station entrance. I'm assuming they are going to try and
break in. Do you know what they are after? I'm assuming it's Sophie.'
 'One of them used to be a friend of Sophie's. They were trying to talk her into going to a cafe.'
 'I can speak for myself,' Sophie interrupted.
 Both men ignored her.
 'I saw them talking to her outside. You brought her in here? Why?' Malcolm continued.
 'She's a friend.'
 'Do Players have friends?'
 'We were going to go to lunch but we suspected foul play on behalf of the Piccadills for some
reason. They had Boudicca with her, that means-'
 'I know what that means.' Malcolm stopped him.
 'Look I know you seem to be taking charge here, but who exactly are you?' Rhys asked.
 Neil looked as if he was going to say something but changed his mind. 'Actually that is a good
question.'
 'He works in the manager's office,' Sophie commented.
 'I work for the King,' Malcolm replied.
 'What King?' Sophie asked.
 'Joe can vouch for me.' All three looked at the man in the armchair, they'd forgotten about him
briefly. 'The King sent me here years ago to help him.'
 'Help me? Spy on me, guard me... But it's true,' Joe confirmed. 'You can trust him. Help me
indeed.'
 'Ok, I know there is this weird game thing happening,' Sophie started. 'I believe that now,
frankly because of all this,' she waved around the room at everyone. 'But why do you think a
load of people are after me?'
 'That's a very good question,' started Malcolm.
 Suddenly in the corner of the room a telephone started ringing.

LANCASTER GATE ENTRANCE HALL

Boudicca pushed the last GeeYou out the main entrance and then slammed shutter down. The
station was now under their control.

LANCASTER GATE SIPHON ROOM

Malcolm hung up the phone. 'Not good news I'm afraid.'
 'What?' Neil asked.
 'They've blocked both tunnels with trains. Seems they knocked the drivers out when they
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pulled in. It means TFL have shut the line again.'
 'No escape that way then.'
 'That seems to have been their plan. What's worse is the rest of the tribe have crossed the
threshold, taken control of the station and are making their way down towards the platforms.'
 'Or to us. They'll have worked out this is where we are.'
 There suddenly came a loud banging on the door.

LANCASTER GATE CONTROL ROOM

Bernice watched the mob enter the platform, she went over and locked the control room door
and then went to open one of her boxes.

LANCASTER GATE SIPHON ROOM

They had barricaded the door with the bookcase and then the fridge.
 'The milk will go off,' complained Joe, but he still helped.
 'That should hold them,' Malcolm said as he stood back and inspected their work.
 'And what do we do now?' Rhys asked.
 'Actually have you got any food we could have, please?' Neil asked.
 

LANCASTER GATE ENTRANCE HALL

Fifi remained where she was standing, she hadn't expected this.
 Boudicca appeared at the top of the stairs trying to get a signal on her phone.
 'What is happening?' Fifi asked. 'I mean, isn't this all a bit... illegal?'
 'You've done your bit,' Bouddica muttered not really paying her any attention. 'You should go
home now.'
 'But what about Sophie? I don't get this...'
 Boudicca gave up trying to get the signal and only now looked at Fifi. 'Just go home, I'll tell the
chief, she'll agree it's for the best.' With that she marched back down the stairs.
 'Sophie is ok?' Fifi called out, but there was no response.

LANCASTER GATE SIPHON ROOM

The phone rang once more.
 'I'll get it, after all it's my room. You come in here and start answering my phone...' Joe stood
up  from  the  mattress  that  he'd  been  sitting  on.  Picking  up  the  receiver  he  went  to  say
something but stopped. 'Yes, ok.' He hung up.
 The others looked at him.
 'That was the Piccadill Chief, confirming they have taken control of the station. It's just us and
them. She wants us to give up Sophie and we can go. She'll call back in five minutes for our
decision.'
 'What do they want with me?' Sophie tried to concentrate, this was getting out of hand fast.
 'Why now?' Rhys asked.
 'What do you mean?'
 'Well you've been working here for, how long?'
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 'Eight years.'
 'What changed?' Rhys asked.
 'Eight years ago we got the new King,' offered Joe.
 'I meant “what changed” recently? As in what triggered them to do this now?'
 'It's got to be something to do with your friend,' Neil suggested.
 'What, you think she's told them about me and something she's said made them do this?'
 'There's one way of finding out what all this about, but you won't like it.' Joe had sat back
down on the mattress. He waited for a response, there wasn't one. 'Let them have her.'
 'No!' Sophie, Rhys and Neil exclaimed.
 'I don't mean for good. Say we'll let them talk to her on the phone if they want information,
but we'll be listening.'
 'Actually that's not a bad suggestion,' commented Sophie. 'I'd be ok with that.'
 'We'll do that then,' Malcolm agreed.

When the phone rang again it was Joe who answered it once more.
 'Hello?' he asked, turning to give a supportive wink to Sophie. 'Yes we have made a decision,'
he started. 'You can speak to her down the phone now.'
 They waited. Sophie felt herself become nervous.
 'That's our offer,' he said. He waited some more, listening before replying. 'Ok,' he hung up the
receiver faced the room. 'They want her alone and in person. Whatever it is it means they
don't want us to find out what Sophie knows.'
 'I don't know anything... I only just learnt about this stupid game today.'
 'But maybe you have a missing piece of a jig-saw. It means nothing to you, but a lot to them,
and presumably will do to us if we were to hear it.' Neil let out a sigh.
 'We've got three minutes to reconsider by the way,' Joe added.
 'It seems like we've no choice,' started Sophie.
 'No, that's not an option,' Rhys insisted.
 'Fifi is a friend, I'm sure it'll be ok.'
 'She probably might not realise the extent to which they'll go. Ask the two train drivers.'
 'Well what else do we do?'
 'We can work it out,' Neil went and sat on the mattress next to Joe who elbowed him off.
 'Get off my bed.'
 'Sorry.' Neil went and sat on the floor. 'I mean it. We've got time and we've got Sophie, no
offence. If we try I'm sure we can work out what is going on. Once we know it might give us a
clue to what we can do.'
 'If we've got a phone can't we just call the King and ask him to stop this?' Rhys suggested.
 'No,'  Malcolm  shook  his  head.  'He'll  investigate  after  and  probably  put  sanctions  on  the
Piccadills, but he won't stop it. He rarely actually intervenes. Besides he's still got his hands
full with the last one. I tell you it's been all go recently. No lad, we're on our own.'
 The phone rang again.
 'Hello,' Joe answered. 'Yes we have. We're staying put.'
 Everyone waited to see what would happen. 'Yes but you forget, if there's one thing I know
about, it's staying where I am.' With that he hung up.

LANCASTER GATE

The Piccadills guarding the entrance to the siphon room sat on the floor. It seemed this was
going to go on for a while.
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LANCASTER GATE SIPHON ROOM

By now Sophie, Rhys and Neil were sat on the floor, Joe was sprawled out on his bed and
Malcolm was in the armchair. Several empty crisp packets were littered across the room. 
 'What kind of sanctions will the King put on them?' Rhys asked.
 'He might ban them a payday, he might stop allowing them the use of Guardians. In more
drastic cases he can even retire the entire tribe and let their stations go free and until they are
filled again, although that's never happened.' Malcolm looked up at the air vent. 'It's a shame
that's too small to climb though.'
 'Why do you all do this?' Sophie asked. They all turned to look at her. 'I mean, you can all get
rich or whatever from it. But seriously, is this worth it?'
 'It's kind of difficult to explain,' started Neil.
 'We've got the time.' Sophie adjusted her position. 'What I don't get is why someone would
pay you all a lot of money to do this.'
 'This isn't really how it normally goes-' started Rhys.
 'He's another new one then,' Joe interrupted. 'They always start thinking it's a benign pass
time. Make their fortune and leave when they want.'
 Neil snorted.
 'And he's been playing just long enough to know the truth,' Joe continued.
 'What's he mean?' Rhys asked.
 'I mean,' Joe sounded more certain than before. 'There is no way out. Once you start to play
the way to stop playing is to stop everything else.'
 'Meaning? I've heard people retire. I assumed there was a cut off age-'
 'Oh grow up,' Joe huffed, 'that's a euphemism. Why do you think I refuse to go anywhere? I'm a
multi multi millionaire, probably, but I don't leave this room.'
 'We just thought...' started Neil.
 'No doubt there are rumours, mad Old Joe... Think about this. You both hire Guardians right?'
 Neil and Rhys nodded.
 'And you pick people who are tough and will fight? And you make them dependant on you for
a wage. A good wage, but you won't share all the profits or the facts, as far as they know they
are doing all the work and you just swan about London. Do you not think they talk to each
other? They aren't bound by tribes or whatever... then you say to them one day you are letting
them go because you don't want to play any more. You don't know when the new Player will
inherit the station, and off you swan, loaded. They still want their income, but you've used
them, people you chose because they will fight for their wage. Will they not fight you too?
 'Then you have the rest of your tribe. You abandon a station and they lose a vast amount of
their profits which no longer means the money, as we're all rich, but does mean face, pride. It's
not the money, it's the Game. Do you think they'd let you? You might be nice but is everyone in
your tribe?' He pointed at the door. 'Look at the lengths they will go to. And while we're at it,
do you think the King is actually invested for us lot to make our fortunes? He gave me my own
personal guard,' he nodded at Malcolm. 'He's got his own agenda and I wouldn't cross him.' 
 'So you're stuck in here?' Sophie sounded horrified.
 'So I'm stuck in here because firstly I refuse, as best as possible, to get involved in the Game,
and second I have a weakness that I'm assuming you two don't.'
 'What's that?' Neil asked.
 'I have a family.'

The room had gone quiet for sometime. Neil fought off the guilt that they should be trying to
work out what the Piccadills wanted but after Joe's speech no one felt like talking.
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 Eventually the atmosphere became uncomfortable, he thought he'd better say something. 'I
wanted to be a mechanic,' he said getting their attention. 'I love cars, the irony that I'm stuck
with trains and even then I can't do anything about the actual workings.'
 'Don't let the Chief know or he'll have you on missions like the runaway train,' Joe muttered.
 'Don't I know that? It's true what he says. I thought I'd make enough from the Game to set up
a mechanics of my own, but nope I'm stuck here. If I left and then advertised my garage, even
one a long way from London, they'd find me.'
 'Well  I don't know what my connection is.  I just got offered the job and I took it,'  Sophie
replied.
 'Why did you want to work for the Underground?' Joe asked.
 'I didn't. I left college and put my CV about and got a call offering me an interview in Customer
Service here. I never actually applied.'
 'But you don't work in Customer Service,' Rhys commented.
 'No. I got fed up with it last year and applied and got a job at a school. I thought it'd be nice to
be a teacher so was going to get a bit of experience and then retrain. But when I handed in my
notice I got told to apply for the job in the control room. I said I didn't want to but they told me
how much it was and I'd never earn that as a teacher so I applied and got it.'
 'And that doesn't seem odd to you?' Joe asked.
 Sophie shrugged. 'I was good at my job, they wanted to keep me.'
 'I'd moved to London,' Rhys started. 'Couldn't get a job, was evicted from my flat. This man
told me about the Game and told me a token was available. I needed the money... We thought it
was for Seven Sisters but ended up as Greenford. I was upset at the time, but I don't think it
could have worked out any better, if I'm forced to play that is...'
 'He is new,' Joe laughed. 'Although you really didn't want to join the Victorians...' he stopped.
'You said you have Greenford but thought it was Seven Sisters?'
 Rhys nodded. 'That's a long story.'
 Joe grimaced. 'I know it. They were Leo's stations.'
 'The man with two tokens? I heard of that just after I started,' interrupted Neil.
 Joe nodded. 'Poor chap. He was desperate.' He pointed with his thumb at the door. 'You think
the  Piccadills  are  bad?  When  he  was  desperate  enough  to  play  he  landed  up  with  the
Victorians, not as in your face but they're slimy, your can't trust them. After a while he wanted
out and,  as I'm sure is painfully obvious by now, there is  no realistic  way out.  Instead he
accidentally came across a token for Greenford, so tried to swap stations thinking we might be
a better alternative.'
 'Why couldn't he just ask to swap?' Sophie questioned.
 'There's very long explanation in the rules to say you can't, well you can but it's, as I say, long.
But in reality there is no real reason,' Joe shrugged, 'other than I suppose joining the enemy
probably isn't a good idea for anyone. So he finds this other token somewhere and checks his
reader to see it's Greenford. He came to see me, down here, it was a risk but being a long term
Player with a reputation for solitude, he may have thought I would be on his side. He asked if
there was a way he could just move over which wouldn't cause problems. I told him not to try,
but he was, as I said, desperate.'
 'Did you know Alex?' Rhys asked.
 Joe shrugged. 'Leo spoke of him. It seems they were friends once. Alex had been one of the few
married Players, or even one in any normal kind of relationship, but I gather that had ended at
some point.  I  know Leo was scared of Alex finding out about his planned departure from
either the Game as a whole or to another line, more so than even his chieftain. Of course he did
get  found  with two  tokens,  carelessness  on  his  part  I  believe,  a  real  tragedy,  and  he  was
“retired”.'
 'Does that actually mean...?' it was Rhys' turn to sound horrified.
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 'Yes! Yes it does. Oh close your gapping mouth... You just saw the money, we all did. You have
as much greed as everyone else.'
 'That's not fair,' Rhys insisted. 'You don't know me.'
 'You're a Player.'
 'Yeah? Ok. Growing up we lived on a farm. Middle of nowhere kind of place. Just made enough
to survive but it was hard work. As soon as I was physically able I was up at five a.m. to help
before school. Then Mum got cancer, horrible, horrible slow and painful death and me and my
dad watched it  happen.  Then Dad goes into this  kind of depression.  We've a farm to run,
animals to look after and we can't look after ourselves. The debts start piling up, the work is
too much. Dad sinks further into the darkness and one day I come home and find it all got too
much for him. There are not words in the English, or I doubt any, language that can describe
what that does to someone. To walk into a room and discover that. And then I was alone. I
couldn't  deal with it  either,  but I  sold the farm, paid the debts and with what little  I  had
leftover tried to get as far away as possible from those memories. So yes I took the easy option
to try and fix my life, but don't think that my desperation for a solution and not to end up like
my father was anything other than needing something to work for me for once.'
 After Rhys had finished a silence filled the room once more.
 'For the second time I apologise,' Joe said after a few moments. 'I didn't mean any offence.
Remember I took the token too. I'm not blameless.'
 'So go on,' offered Neil. 'How did you get involved?' 
 Joe let out a deep sigh. 'It was so long ago, near the beginning. Under the old, the first King. I'd
been a builder,  all  was  going well.  Someone recommended I'd invested in  this  bank.  Well
shortly after the whole thing collapsed and I'd lost everything. My wife was furious and threw
me out.  I  found a token and well  here was an opportunity to get it  all  back...  After a few
paydays I go and give her the money back. All was well, but the Game got into my head. I didn't
just want to play, I wanted to win. But there is no prize, all there is is promotion to Tribe Chief,
but it's not about the money at that point, it's about the Game. Having money doesn't satisfy
you, it can just make you greedy for other things you don't have if you're not careful; but hey
you got the money you wanted so much, you convince yourself you can get have it all. After
money you want power. Line Chieftain? Yes I wanted that. I thought the best way to get it was
to do better than anyone else. But in this Game, the more you work, it doesn't mean you make
any more money, not that you needed it. My wife noticed and once more threw me out. I was
no longer there for them, it's true. I'd become obsessed. And then one day we lost our chief.
Sadly like your mother, cancer got her too. But I just saw it as an opportunity at the time. I bid
for Chieftain, I'd done better than the rest of the tribe. I was sure it was going to come to me.
But it went to someone else. How could I have been missed? So I sulked and as I was sulking I
realised the truth of it all, and I was trapped. So I tried to leave. Of course that's impossible,
especially after the notoriety I'd made for myself, first hero of the tribe, then bad loser.'
 'So your solution was to lock yourself up in your siphon room and never leave,' Neil stated.
 'I've learnt to love reading and my guard keeps an eye on me.' All turned to look at Malcolm,
but he'd fallen asleep unnoticed. 'He's not too bad. But I've not see the blue sky in so long. At
least on the days without the night tube I can go out in the middle of the night and look at the
stars and walk in the park... although best you don't tell anyone I said that. I've a family out
there somewhere. I'm a Grandad now and I've never met her.
 'This is the only exit that is available to me. I've done a lot of thinking. As I said I'm a very rich
man, even by this city's standards. But this is my life.'
 The phone started ringing. Joe nodded to Neil. 'You get it, sorry I need a few minutes.'
 Neil nodded. 'Ok.'
 He got up and stretched as he did so. Picking up the receiver he went to speak but stopped.
Everyone else could hear a tinny voice at the other end but couldn't make out what it said.
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 'But that's...' started Neil. He nodded. 'I'll tell her.' He hung up the receiver and turned to face
Sophie. 'They are willing to negotiate. They've offered you Heathrow Terminal One, Two and
Three Station. They said you can have it if you go and speak to them. They want you to sign up.
Otherwise,' he looked up to the air vent, 'it seems they want to smoke us out.'

This is a series one story for Beck's Game. The next part is Arnos Grove...
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